NCERA-125 Annual Meeting Minutes

Annual Meeting Date: 3/13/11  

Minneapolis, MN

Held in conjunction with the NCB-ESA meeting

Participants:

· George Heimpel (heimp001@umn.edu), University of Minnesota, Chair

· Deirdre Prischmann-Voldseth (Deirdre.Prischmann@ndsu.edu), North Dakota State University, Secretary

· Steve Yaninek (yaninek@purdue.edu), Purdue University, Administrative Advisor

· Bob Nowierski (rnowierski@csrees.usda.gov), National Program Leader  
· Mary Gardiner (gardiner.29@osu.edu), The Ohio State University 
· Jen White (jawh222@uky.edu), University of Kentucky 
· Bob Wright (rwright@unlnotes.unl.edu), University of Nebraska
· Mark Asplen (asple001@umn.edu), University of Minnesota, post-doc with G. Heimpel

· Matt O’Neal (oneal@iastate.edu), Iowa State University; and his MS student Kelley
· Brian McCornack (mccornac@ksu.edu), Kansas State University
· Kelley Tilmon (Kelley.Tilmon@sdstate.edu), South Dakota State University

· Dave Hogg (hogg@entomology.wisc.edu), University of Wisconsin
· Ben Puttler (puttlerbe@missouri.edu) University of Missouri 

INITIAL BUSINESS ITEMS. We have changed our meeting cycle, from meeting in the fall to meeting in conjunction with the NCB-ESA meeting in the spring/summer. No new data has been generated since our last meeting (fall 2010). Therefore, the 2011 meeting minutes (i.e. this document) will serve as the 2011 written state report. Regular written state reports will recommence in conjunction with the 2012 meeting.

The 2011 agenda was handed out and approved. Introductions were made. The 2010 minutes were discussed and approved by the group.
USDA UPDATE. The USDA update was presented by Bob Nowierski (National Program Leader for bio-based pest management). Bob presented a powerpoint (available upon request from Bob or Deirdre) and discussed the current status (as of 3-13-11) of funding opportunities for biocontrol/ipm/invasive species activities at the national level (www.nifa.usda.gov/fo/ funding.cfm). AFRI has seven core programs, and the following may have opportunities for biocontrol: foundation program, climate change, global food security, and sustainable bioenergy. The total program funds for the foundation program are around $23 million. Controlling weedy and invasive plants ($5-6 million) focuses on herbicide resistance, including using IPM to manage and control weedy species. Insects and nematodes dropped from $12 to 5-6 million. SCRI (Specialty Crop Research Initiative) has $47.3 million available, and the relevant focus area is: identify and address threats from pests and diseases, including threats to specialty crop pollinators. With regard to Pest Management Programs: CAR (Crops at Risk) and RAMP (Risk Avoidance and Mitigation Program) have been eliminated and Regional IPM centers funding will end after 2011. RIPM funds are a separate budget line from the regional IPM centers, and so will remain even if centers go away – but it might have to be administered by someone in the region (e.g. University professor). Funding for the Methyl Bromide Transition program was reinstated by the House and Senate. Funding for the OTP (Organic Transitions Program) and Critical Issues (Critical and Emerging Pests and Diseases – Plants) was eliminated from the President’s, House and Senate budgets. The continuing resolution will be decided by March 18. If you’re interested in being on a grant panel, please contact Bob.
Bob also talked about results from the Microbial Biocontrol Symposium held Nov 18-Dec 1, 2010 in Shepherdstown WV. The intent of the symposium was to, “bring together microbial ecologists, population biologists, microbial geneticists, conservation biologists, and sociologists to showcase the state of the science of microbial biological control, provide a balanced discussion on perceptions of risk, and identify strategies to improve public trust and support for microbial biological control.” PPT presentations will be available on the ITAP website (www.itap.gov). 
Bob discussed APHIS-PPQ regulatory reform for movement of plant pests, biological control organisms, and associated articles.  A, B, and C lists have been proposed, and are currently under review. A list: for biocontrol agents and other organisms – no permit needed for interstate movement. B list: permit required for environmental release and interstate movement (e.g. exotic biocontrol agents). C list: permit required for importation and quarantine studies. There’s information posted on the Federal Register about exceptions (e.g. chemically resistant rootworm strains, etc.). 

Bob also discussed the benefits of early detection and rapid response systems, such as NPDN (National Plant Diagnostic Network – www.npdn.org), First Detector Program (online training modules), ipmPIPE (www.ipmpipe.org), Sentinel Plant Network (see www.itap.gov), Protect U.S. Community Invasive Species Network (www.protectingusnow.org).
THE FUTURE OF NCERA-125.
Keep meeting connected to the NCB-ESA meeting? Benefits included: 1) aligning the meeting with a larger meeting might increase attendance, and 2) it would be more affordable to attend (20-25% of hatch dollars are devoted to travel for state meetings). Negatives included: 1) the NCERA-125 meeting would be shorter, 2) scheduling conflicts, 3) timing of the NCB-ESA meeting is variable (for example, the 2012 meeting is June 3-6 in Lincoln NE), 4) scheduling might be difficult because we don’t have a choice when the symposium is scheduled (although submitting the symposium early and talking with the organizers might help). The consensus was that the NCERA-125 meeting should remain connected with the NCB-ESA meeting, but should be one day before (or after) so there are fewer scheduling conflicts.
How to increase participation and relevance of NCERA-125: There has been a lot of membership turnover, and many of the more active people are no longer members. Therefore, the group may need more active leadership from the current participants. We also want to encourage participation of students and non-state representatives.
This year we had the symposium, then a 1-hr mixer (funded by $50 from each state representative), followed by the business meeting. In general, people liked this format and thought the mixer was effective, although lack of signs / ‘advertising’ and food in the hallway made things slightly confusing.
The business meeting format may influence participation. Some people felt that the current state report format is dull, and may not bolster involvement of non-members. We also discussed organizing the meeting: 1) about core topics, 2) our four objectives, 3) hot topics with outside speakers (although this is the function of our symposium).
Like 2010, people expressed interest in doing team projects or having shared objectives / activities. Education and outreach was a common thread from the last meeting, which could be used as an outreach component for joint grants.
State reports & website: The group discussed shortening state reports (to 5 minutes), and having comprehensive written state reports along with quick presentations of research highlights (e.g. the most interesting biocontrol happenings in your state). The group concluded that written state reports will be the same, and although we are still undecided about meeting state reports for next year they will be brief (i.e. 5 min).
Brian McCornack indicated he would be willing to help establish a website but he could not take responsibility for maintaining it or posting people’s contributions. Graduate students could get involved or Brian could provide a tutorial so individuals could post things on the website themselves. Contributions could include: 1) videos about natural enemy identification, 2) teaching tools, 3) pictures, 4) reference list of biocontrol resources, and 5) learning outcomes from short courses. 

SYMPOSIUM FOR 2012. We discussed the theme of and potential speakers for the NCERA-125 sponsored symposium at the 2012 NCB-ESA branch meeting. The theme is using technology to deliver biocontrol information (extension, teaching, and/or research). We tentatively planned for five talks, including Jon van Dyke (BugGuide.net, http://bugguide.net/node/view/15740), and Joe LaForest (Bugwood Network, http://www.bugwood.org/). We could use the symposium to stimulate discussion at our meeting about how to deal with our website or organize a working lunch to focus on website. Brian McCornack will be taking the lead on planning the symposium, assisted by Mary Gardiner. Bob Wright is the 2012 NCB-ESA program chair, and can help us get the desired time slot for the symposium. 
BIOCONTROL SHORT COURSE. Matt O’Neal and his MS student (Kelly) talked about their 2011 shortcourse. It’s a 1-day workshop on conserving beneficial insects (How to conserve beneficial insects with native plants) and will be held at the Field Extension Education Lab near the Iowa State University Agronomy Farm. It is hosted by ISU and the Leopold Center for Sustainable Agriculture. It is free to attendees. The following day George Heimpel plans to teach people how to do anthrone studies (i.e. how to determine if a predator has fed recently by the presence of sugars in the predator’s gut). This can be used to determine if predators have been using supplemental sugars (e.g. from flowers that have been used in border plantings, etc).

Short courses used to be longer and their purpose was to augment what was missing in the biocontrol curriculum. However, the brief workshop format is not as disruptive for summer field work, although it might be difficult to get people to travel for a 1-day workshop. The group also discussed course fees and participants staying in dorm rooms or hotels. 

FINAL BUSINESS ITEMS: We elected officers for the next term (March 17, 2011 to June 6, 2012; i.e. from end of this meeting to the end of the next meeting). Since Deirdre Prischmann-Voldseth has been secretary for two years we broke with tradition and elected Matt O’Neal for the new chair and Mary Gardiner as the new secretary. 
